

Western Washington University Western CEDAR

WWU Graduate School Collection

WWU Graduate and Undergraduate Scholarship

Winter 2019

Everyone Can Grow! Winter Programming Using an Indoor Horticulture Environmental Education Program to Benefit Military Veterans

Rachel Elam Western Washington University, trelam88@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://cedar.wwu.edu/wwuet



Part of the Environmental Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Elam, Rachel, "Everyone Can Grow! Winter Programming Using an Indoor Horticulture Environmental Education Program to Benefit Military Veterans" (2019). WWU Graduate School Collection. 852. https://cedar.wwu.edu/wwuet/852

This Masters Field Project is brought to you for free and open access by the WWU Graduate and Undergraduate Scholarship at Western CEDAR. It has been accepted for inclusion in WWU Graduate School Collection by an authorized administrator of Western CEDAR. For more information, please contact westerncedar@wwu.edu.

Running Head: FIELD REPORT FOR EVERYONE CAN GROW! CURRICULUM

Everyone Can Grow!

Winter Programming Using an Indoor Horticultural Environmental Education Program to Benefit Military Veterans

By: Rachel Elam

Accepted in Partial Completion of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Environmental Education

1 March 2019

ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Chair, Dr. Gene Myers

Dr. Gigi Berardi

Master's Field Project

In presenting this field project in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a master's degree at Western Washington University, I grant to Western Washington University the non-exclusive royalty-free right to archive, reproduce, distribute, and display the field project in any and all forms, including electronic format, via any digital library mechanisms maintained by WWU.

I represent and warrant this is my original work, and does not infringe or violate any rights of others. I warrant that I have obtained written permissions from the owner of any third party copyrighted material included in these files.

I acknowledge that I retain ownership rights to the copyright of this work, including but not limited to the right to use all or part of this work in future works, such as articles or books.

Library users are granted permission for individual, research and non-commercial reproduction of this work for educational purposes only. Any further digital posting of this document requires specific permission from the author.

Any copying or publication of this thesis for commercial purposes, or for financial gain, is not allowed without my written permission.

Signature: Rachel Elam

Date: 7 March 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Abstract | 5 |
|---|----|
| Introduction | 7 |
| The Relationship Between Plants and People | 10 |
| Relationships Between Plants and Veterans | 14 |
| A Brief Review of Local Horticulture Therapy Programs | 17 |
| The benefits of off-season programming. | 19 |
| Program design | 20 |
| Module Design | 22 |
| Lesson design. | 23 |
| Student Resource Design | 25 |
| Pilot implementation | 27 |
| Implementation lesson design. | 29 |
| Challenges for implementation. | 30 |
| Evaluation of implementation. | 31 |
| Discussion, conclusion, and next steps | 33 |
| Outreach | 34 |
| References | 36 |
| Additional Resources | 41 |

| Appendix 1 | 54 |
|------------|----|
| Appendix 2 | 55 |
| Appendix 3 | 56 |
| Appendix 4 | 58 |

ABSTRACT

Working with plants has numerous physical, mental health and well-being benefits for people, and military veteran farming programs have been started to provide these benefits. However, these programs lack activities outside of the Washington State growing season which is approximately May to October. Since these programs are largely meant as ways for veterans to engage in community and peer support, the gap over winter is unacceptable for the purposes of supporting mental health. This project produced a winter environmental education curriculum for military vets, titled Everyone can Grow! (ECG!), and is designed to provide peer support and psychological benefit from nurturing indoor plants. Its 40 lessons in 4 modules cover botany, plant care, building and maintaining vivariums and terrariums, and various artistic projects. These lessons are collectively ways to learn concepts of ecology and stewardship and related practical skills, for the purposes of encouraging environmental stewardship. The group format of the lessons provides veteran peer support. Plants are also provided for students to take home and extend the psychological and other benefits into participants' daily lives. Three two-hour lessons from ECG! were piloted on separate Wednesdays in November 2018 at the Western Washington University (WWU) campus. Although participation was low, formative evaluation results were encouraging. These results led to a second pilot conducted at the Bellingham Veterans Center. At the time of this writing, the secondary pilot has conducted its first class and is negotiating support for continued classes at the location. Stronger outreach and publicity are being employed to increase participation at the Vet Center.

Keywords: environmental education, military veterans, peer support, garden, terminology, plant, disability, mental health, vivarium, terrarium, ecosystem, environment, indoor, activity, support, botany, ecology, aquarium, hydroponic, aquaponic, art, therapy,

therapeutic, horticulture therapy, arts and crafts, hobby, monograph, journal, pest, disease, insect, isopod, worm, cricket, cockroach, springtail, bioactive, oyster mushroom, sprout, microgreens, mycology, plant care, soil, farm, agriculture

Introduction



This study is about the intersection of environmental education and caring for plants to support the mental and physical health of disabled military veteran populations. Why this population was chosen is due to an increase in the presence of disability and increased need for mental health support. I will review relevant literatures throughout this paper then add context on how it applies. I will weave my project concept into the review so that the research bases and nature of the study emerge together. Then I will explore examples, such as local veteran farming programs and indoor gardening trends as well as how other ideas have informed my study and the set of activity plans and background that are the applied part of my project.

Environmental education (EE) can include a plethora of subjects relating to the understanding and stewardship of the environment. The main principles of environmental education are awareness, attitude, and action. Awareness is increased by any activity or lesson that improves a person's understanding of environmental issues. Attitude combines beliefs about a topic with an evaluative attitude toward it (like/dislike; care about/indifference). Sometimes attitude changes with awareness, for example knowledge may inspire people positively towards environmental stewardship (Fig. 1). In other circumstances, directly changing behavior can

change attitude, and through that change knowledge-seeking and awareness. Although the awareness>attitude>behavior pattern has been very widely criticized, knowledge is still a foundational principle to self-change. According to Eusden (2011), sometimes what is needed is not knowledge itself, but how to make a change. For example, by developing indoor gardening knowledge and skills, it may help students more easily conceptualize larger environmental issues while developing skills that can then be used to support those larger issues. As the saying goes, "how you act at home is how you act in public". Therefore, the practical application of education can be diverse.

Several of these methods that have been popular in EE include outdoor recreation, and food- or plant-based programs like farming and gardening. Such programs help people experientially understand and value ecological interdependence and also provide health benefits. However, these tend to represent physically and mentally demanding activities. For those with disabilities these activities are less accessible and less inclusive due to personal limitations. Unfortunately, when people become disabled or have disabilities, it can lead some to become isolated due to limitations or feel like they must isolate themselves, compounding the loss when activities are inaccessible (Hanson, 1970). To combat this, bringing some of the farming activities indoors, where applicable, can increase participation in EE undertakings and subsequently increase the therapeutic value of such programs.

Populations such as U.S. military veterans have a higher percentage of disabilities when compared to other populations. Veterans are also 1.5 times as likely to commit suicide (Department of Veteran Affairs, 2016), indicating higher mental health challenges. For disabled veterans, indoor activities could be a way to increase their access to community- and mentally-beneficial activities through adapted facilities and programs that run throughout the year instead

of seasonally. To explore this potential, this research models itself after veteran farming programs. It emphasizes the psychological benefits of plant-related projects on post-traumatic symptoms such as isolation and loneliness, depression and anxiety, and chronic pain. It also includes a broader spectrum of perceived benefits, such as relaxation and a sense of fun.

Currently, plant-based programs for military veterans focus on building skills for veterans to start and manage farms (Flemming, 2015). There are also farming programs that allow veterans to volunteer time to help manage local farms and in return they gain skills and help a good cause, such as donating crops to a food bank. Both options tend to require good mobility and strength. For many veterans, this is acceptable and fits with their previously active lifestyle. However, for veterans who have lost mobility and strength through various forms of injury, trauma or disease, these programs are inaccessible to them, and for those with both mental and physical issues, it might be entirely inconceivable to participate.

Therefore, the spectrum of military veteran plant-based programs must be broadened, to allow for fully accessible and inclusive year-round programs with multiple skill levels to accommodate the variety of veterans who wish to participate. The practical application could be as simple as adding an indoor based winter curriculum that allows for continuous learning about farming. But farming is not the only way people learn and benefit from working with plants.

Thus, programs could also include caring for other types of plants such as ornamental indoor plants and miniature ecosystems such as terrariums and vivariums. In this way, all veterans, regardless of skill level or interest in starting their own farms could find a place in military veteran farming or other plant-based programs.

THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PLANTS AND PEOPLE

Live plants have touched almost every facet of human existence, from providing for people's nutritional needs via foraging and farming, to being used as air purifiers, flood-mitigators, and heat-reducers in cities, as well as barriers from wind or for privacy. Keeping living plants in homes and businesses also has the side-effect of being psychologically comforting to those in their proximity. Tending to plants can have many psychological benefits which will be explored below.

Although there seems to be a belief that "nature" necessarily implies "outdoors," a literature review by Bringslimark, Hartig, & Patil (2009) of 21 research articles found that there are positive psychological benefits of having plants indoors. They defined positive psychological benefits as any positive change in cognition, emotion, or physiology as well as increases in adaptive capacity and effectiveness. They also considered increases in social interaction, reductions in pain, and reductions of symptoms of poor health, positive psychological benefits. Their review found that these are benefits to having plants within visual range. They concluded, however, that there was not enough research to generalize due to the heterogeneity of the articles reviewed.

Some scientific research on the benefits of plants focuses on increasing office workers attention or other benefits to increasing productivity in a workspace. According to Lohr (2010), people in an office setting are more productive in the presence of plants when compared to not having plants in their offices. Participants in the study also claimed that they felt calmer with plants present than without. Lohr, Pearson-Mims, & Goodwin (1996) found that people are more tolerant to pain and generally feel less discomfort when plants are present in windowless workspaces. Raanaas et al (2011) also found that having plants near work spaces increases focus

and attention capacity. A study done on plants in large shopping centers found that plants reduced the stress of shoppers and increased the pleasure of the shopping experience, particularly when store interiors were complex (Brengman, Willems, & Joye, 2012). According to Park and Mattson (2009), hospitals use plants to increase the rate of healing in post-operative patients. In their study on 90 patients recovering from hemorrhoidectomies, they found that, controlling for other factors, patients with plants and flowers in their rooms were more satisfied with their care and rated their rooms as more appealing. They also had lower systolic blood pressure, and reported lower ratings of pain, anxiety, and fatigue. These reactions to plants are not exclusive to places outside of the home. Therefore, it is reasonable to generalize that having indoor plants in less stressful situations such as at home will elicit the same types of effects.

Plants also have an exceptional capacity to act as living air filters, as explored by NASA in early work on space station air quality (Wolverton, 1989). According to Dela Cruz, Christensen, Thomsen, & Müller (2014), plants can filter up to 59 different volatile compounds from the air, including carbon monoxide and formaldehyde. According to Borkan (2015) and Tomlinson (2018), plants filter the toxins from cigarette smoke, although the tar can build up and clog the stomata of plant leaves, so there is evidence that there is a limit on how much cigarette smoke plants can filter properly. This natural filtration may also include other types of fine particulate matter. Besides obvious effects on lung and overall health, as a side effect of cleaner air, some claim that plants improve sleep (Leonard, 2015). Other benefits of keeping indoor plants are reduction in air temperature through plants' ability to absorb and deflect heat, balancing humidity through leaf transpiration, and a decrease in dust through the production of negative ions that cling to particles in the air and cause them to clump and fall (Borkan,

2015; Tomlinson, 2018). There are likely many more benefits to keeping plants indoors that have not yet been explored.

With so many positive benefits, it would be a shame to ignore any opportunity to include more people in the knowledge of their benefits and care.

One of the theories for why people have positive psychological and physiological reactions to plants is Ulrich et al.'s (1991) evolutionary theory emphasizing stress reduction.

Lohr (2010) also linked humans' instinctual sense of survival to comfort around plants. This is to say that humans subconsciously see areas rich with plants as safe and fertile. The idea is that an instinctual place in the human psyche stems from the co-evolution of humans with plants. This is also like Wilson's (1986) theory of biophilia. However, instead of linking positive attitudes towards plants and nature with subconscious instinct, Wilson theorized that people have positive reactions to plants because of a general innate tendency to focus on life and life-like processes.

An alternate theory is the Attention Restoration Theory of Kaplan & Kaplan (1989) further refined by Hartig, Mang, and Evans (1991), These psychologists hold that "nature" requires less effortful attention than many things in modern life and captures involuntary attention which allows a restorative break for focused attention. This makes viewing or being around plants and animals less mentally exhausting or energy consuming than being around manmade objects, structures, etc.

To continue the exploration of the multi-faceted links between plants and people, the modern relationships must be discerned. It is important to research a general understanding of the indoor gardening market and social interest in growing plants indoors. This way, the timeliness of this program can be assessed and inferences can be made about the receptivity of people to this type of programming.

Unnamed authors on the website Garden 365 (2017), cite that an indoor gardening market trend began around 2007. They explain that as less plants and natural spaces are available outdoors, including greater urbanization and many people lacking yards and other spaces for outdoor gardens, more people are turning to growing plants indoors. Garden 365 (2017) also claims this shows some connection to keeping plants and a perceived improvement to living spaces or life in general. They report that the indoor gardening market grew 8.2% from 2010 to 2015. Gardening stores made just under a billion dollars in 2015. They claim this increase is due to a trend in healthy eating pushing a demand for healthy living, i.e. keeping plants indoors for health reasons (Garden 365, 2017). This raises an interesting question about possible placebo effects in plant keeping if people are keeping plants due to a belief that it will have a positive effect on their overall health. This increasing attention towards growing plants indoors has continued to the present.

Interestingly, there are also countless editorial articles and blogs that make claims about the reasons keeping houseplants has increased in popularity in recent generations. These ideas support the concept that indoor plant keeping may be linked to either social conditioning or other subconscious effects to some degree. For example, Gander (2017) claims the rising trend in keeping houseplants is due to either an actual or perceived lack of ability to afford a house or children, which suggests plants may offer a type of coping mechanism that allows people to gain a feeling of control over their lives. Another idea is that plants are used as a guilt-free alternative to pets because plants can be composted and replaced should they die (Pesce, 2018). There may be some significance to this, as there has also been a recent trend of people giving names to their plants just as people would with pets (Gander, 2017). However, this rise in the popularity of keeping houseplants may also be due in part to social modelling, since many people who keep

plants also post their indoor gardens on social media sites such as Instagram or Pinterest and may reflect a new trend in interior design (Pesce, 2018). Nevertheless, without good data, strong research designs and statistical analysis, it is difficult to determine the validity of these ideas.

The reasons that humans are attracted to plants may also be individual and vary depending on the person. More research is needed to come to a definitive answer of why humans have such positive reactions to the presence of plants. There is, however, a well-researched connection between attenuated physiological stress response levels, psychological comfort, and the presence of plants. Regardless of the many reasons that people find plants psychologically beneficial or seem to be attracted to keeping them, it is this special relationship that makes plants good candidates for inspiring human interactions, reducing stress, and increasing peace of mind.

Relationships Between Plants and Veterans

Since plants seem to have such positive effects on people, using the propagation and tending of plants as a form of therapy makes sense. The idea of treating military veterans with plant tending activities is not a new one. Horticulture therapy itself is a time-proven practice for veterans. According to the American Horticulture Therapy Association (AHTA, n.d.), in the 1950s, it was through treating injured war veterans that horticulture therapy was officially recognized as a therapy for all kinds of injury and disease. Dr. Benjamin Rush, known as a "Father of Psychiatry," first documented the positive benefits of horticulture therapy in the 19th Century through observing the improvements of patients with mental illness working in a garden (AHTA, n.d.).

Military veterans have a wide range of needs and some are derived from trauma and stress. While in the service of the United States, veterans are subject to many forms of stress, such as physical, mental, and emotional. They also may require additional support for other

needs that can range from medical assistance for mental and physical health issues as well as personal relationships with family, friends, colleagues, and reintegration into their communities and the civilian workforce. There are a multitude of different programs provided by the government, non-profit organizations, and even private businesses, which are dedicated to caring for the various needs of veterans in some form or another. Many programs are at or over their capacities to assist the number of veterans requesting help (Shane III, 2018).

Flemming (2015) claims that farming has been an increasingly popular trend among Post 9/11 veterans for unstated reasons. Beginning in 2007, veteran to farmer transition programs emerged, allowing veterans to learn how to start up, operate, and manage farms to help them move from a life of war to a life of growth, both metaphorically and physically. In 2014, a national Farm Bill passed that identified veterans as a specific group eligible for agricultural programs and benefits. This was caused by the booming number of veterans from all military branches who showed interest in becoming farmers. "These programs appeal not only to 45% of armed service members from rural America (USDA, 2013), but also to other veterans, government organizations, and educational situations" (Flemming, 2015).

Why veterans have such high interests in becoming farmers may have some connection to how farm work is structured and how it is regarded both in society and within the veteran community. According to Marshall-Genzer (2014), veterans like the independence of farming and self-paced work. She claims that veterans feel less confined and more comfortable on a farm than in a traditional mental health clinic environment. There is no stigma among the veteran community against working on a farm like there is with seeking help from mental health providers. Additionally, according to Marshall-Genzer (2014), they found that participating in farming activities through veteran farming organizations may also encourage veterans to seek out

professional help from therapists. This could suggest that for an indoor winter veteran program to be successful, it must mimic the structure of outdoor growing season programs in their flexibility for camaraderie and peer-support as well as independent work with a self-paced and self-motivated atmosphere. For a winter program to mimic this, it would require a lack of pressure to engage in activities and allow room for each individual to have options for the level of community engagement in which they wish to participate.

However, the downside to the physical nature of farm work is that veteran populations are more likely to have disabilities than non-veteran populations (Holder, 2016) and what these soldiers-to-farmers programs lack is a suitable option for people with mental and physical disabilities. It is no secret that farming activities take a strong back and hard work, and for those with disabilities, such as mobility issues, chronic pain, and mental disorders that increase the difficulty of socialization, this limits their ability to use the programs. Thus, the outcome of the present field project is to build an example curriculum that is fully accessible and inclusive to all types of people, regardless of skill level or ability. That way anyone can learn to care for plants and receive their many psychological and physical benefits. Focusing the population for this study on military veterans also gives more support for reintegration among civilian populations as well as other possible mental, physical, and social needs as described above.

According to the U.S. Census Bureau in 2015, there were 19.3 million military veterans and of those veterans, 3.8 million had service-connected disabilities. That is 19.6% or just under one-fifth of all veterans, and this was only considering those with Veterans Affairs (VA) "service connected" disabilities. It becomes much more difficult to determine the total number of truly disabled veterans outside of the VA system. Some veterans won't claim disability regardless of its presence in their lives. Although their reasons may be personal, there are other obstacles that

could be discouraging veterans from making a disability claim, such as the VA's nine-month backlog of applications (Flemming, 2015). This, coupled with the fact that initial claims are often rejected (Phillips, 2017) and that appeals take over a year to begin the evaluation process and up to five to be finished (Absher, 2017), is discouragement for veterans to pursue their benefits.

In addition to the above information, Tanielan et al. (2008) states that 18.5% of soldiers returning from Iraq and Afghanistan suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder or depression and 19.5% suffered from a traumatic brain injury. There is no doubt that this contributes to the higher rate of suicide found in veteran populations (Lee, 2015) and marks the population as candidates for additional mental health care support such as what is found in horticulture therapy. This makes it clear that current farm-based programming for veterans should be expanded into year-round programs. These programs offer veterans ways to take control of their own mental health treatments through a sense of completion and belonging, while increasing the likelihood of seeking treatment from negatively stigmatized mental health clinics.

A Brief Review of Local Horticulture Therapy Programs

There are two main Washington State horticulture therapy programs that interested me in developing my program: Growing Veterans in Lynden and the Victory Farm program under GRuB (Garden Raised Bounty) in Olympia. Each of these programs is different in their focus and mission but both wish to help veterans with mental and physical issues through farming activities. They both address the same root needs of veterans for camaraderie and community support.

Growing Veterans is a veteran-specific program whose mission is to use the experience of farming to aid in the reintegration of soldiers into society, reduce isolation, and engage in peer

support as well as provide many other benefits of working together in a farming setting. They call their programs "dirt therapy" (Saylor, 2017), and this seems synonymous with horticulture therapy. Both terms apply to any type of plant tending where the focus is to alleviate symptoms of some form of illness, whether mental or physical. Growing Veterans couples their dirt therapy with explicitly taught and implicitly applied principles of peer support to give veterans a place that they can seek personal mental and physical health. They believe that most veteran problems spring from social isolation (Growing Veterans, n.d.). Some of their main challenges locally is that that the veteran population in the nearby area of Lynden is not as dense as near Joint Base Lewis-McChord in the Tacoma area making it difficult for many veterans to utilize the program. Another challenge may be that their organization does not have much flexibility to expand due to budget and personnel limitations. Because of this, new ideas and challenges represent financial risk for their organization.

GRuB, however, is not directly a veteran program but it has a directly veteran led and focused program. Its main mission is focused on the education of youth during a summer school that is supported by Thurston County. Although the density of veterans in the area is high, they were forced due to circumstances to reinvent their Victory Farm program and its very existence has been challenging for the parent organization due to disputes over the land used for the program. However, the way its non-profit organization is set up is financially stable due to support from the county and allows for the additions of new ideas and challenges with less risk to the parent organization. They also have the physical space and resources to run indoor classes at their facility, which allows for independent parties to teach classes there.

Overall, the focus of these programs is to provide military veterans with a place to learn new skills, have fellowship with other veterans and their community, and heal themselves in

whatever ways they need through farming type projects. In this way, veterans pursue mental health through performing various farming-related tasks. The biggest deficiency to these types of programs is that they tend to only have activities during the growing season. This eliminates their ability to provide veterans with therapy during the off-growing season. In Washington State and other northern states, this may be more of an issue since the growing season is short, for example, Washington State's growing season is approximately May-October. That leaves approximately 6 months of off-season. Although there are some days of prep work before the growing season and some days of clean-up after the growing season, the work is inconsistent. This is an issue that should be addressed for programs that wish to be considered therapeutic. Mental and physical health issues persist year-round and their treatments should try to do the same.

The benefits of off-season programming.

Since winter has fewer farming activities available, indoor programming should be considered. There are a multitude of ways to bring tending plants or gardening indoors into the home, business, or anywhere with the appropriate interior temperature to support plants. This project shows just one example of how the included lessons can be implemented. It may be most effective to use a preestablished curriculum for indoor gardening through a continuing educational lens. This way military veterans can learn how to build and maintain their own indoor gardens and have a mutual place to share their experiences with indoor plant care that is not seasonally based. Since the goal of this off-season programming is meant to resemble the benefits and structure of the outdoor growing-season program, this leaves a broad opening for the types of workshops or classes that could be performed and should keep in mind the interests of the veterans in the regular program as well as potential interests to those with less physical or

mental abilities. Learning about how to care for plants increases knowledge and interest in plants, so it would make sense that a winter curriculum would continue the hands-on environmental education that is found in the summer programs.

For example, during the off season of a growing season-based program, lessons could include exploring the lifecycles of plants and their needs by plant type (such as succulent, tropical, and temperate), which can be used as a model to increase awareness of how human activities affect the overall environment. Building ecosystems such as vivarium habitats may be a good way to increase learners' understanding of how ecosystems work and recycle waste to continue growing. These examples weave the principles of environmental education into the lessons, so students will be learning about their environment regardless of if that point is acknowledged by the instructor of the class

PROGRAM DESIGN

This curriculum was written based on an assumption that there is still a stigma against seeking mental health both within the military and thus throughout its veterans. Therefore, instead of directly stating the intent of providing peer support and mental health support, this curriculum instructs teachers on how to set up the learning space and facilitation for intrinsic peer support through encouraging interaction between participants. It must be noted that due to the stigma against mental health, some veterans may act defensive and/or sarcastic about participating in a directly stated mental health program.

The EE aspects are less of a challenge since they represent a broad spectrum of ideals that help raise awareness and motivation to do something about environmental issues. Adding in principles that align with the goals of EE can be as simple as stating facts while teaching. For

example, while teaching a lesson on building soil, explaining that coco fiber is more sustainable than peat moss due to the fact that peat bogs take at least 150 years to develop and are easily destroyed through the vacuuming process during the peat's collection. This could help students make better choices about the materials they purchase and use for their gardening projects.

Learning how plants grow and how ecosystems work should also have some effect on the awareness and appreciation of nature and its functions by students. From here, the need to act and take on a stewardship role towards the environment is another step forward from this foundation. By teaching people to care about the nature in their own homes, they can be encouraged to take greater responsibility for their impacts on larger ecosystems and the world environment in the broadest sense.

According to Drebing (2016), peer support comes from trust and acceptance. This means that the group must have at least some feeling of safety and relaxation. This is not something easily written into a lesson, and yet is vitally important for the effectiveness of this curriculum. Since there is a stigma against mental health, the curriculum is broken into a Teacher's Guide and Student's Guide. This will keep the students from having access to any parts that may upset them as the Teacher's Guide goes into detail about how to set up a mentally supportive work space. The goal of the Teacher's Guide is to aid in the facilitation of peer support, the lessons, and activities. The Student's Guide is for the students to use for procedures and as quick references for information. This guide is set up as practical application and how-to only. This way students gain the benefits from a peer supportive space without having to directly acknowledge it.

To weave environmental educational aspects into the curriculum, the 16th edition of Project WILD (2007), K-12 Curriculum & Activity Guide was used as a base template for

writing lessons. It was then modified as needed to fit within the parameters of an adult, military veteran-based curriculum. With this foundation, ecology, biology, and other sciences were written into both guides respectively to help teachers have materials to guild them as well as to simplify scientific concepts and increase the accessibility of the lessons for all ages, abilities, and interests. Many concepts were carefully broken down into base components and only core concepts are presented in the student materials. This allowed for more information to be present without making the necessary work to gather the information overwhelming. Please refer to https://everyonecangrow.wixsite.com/everyonecangrow for more information.

Module Design

Everyone can Grow! (ECG!) includes four example modules that are designed to be taught as a winter curriculum. It is by no means exhaustive of information about indoor gardening. Instead, it is meant to inspire others to build programs and create their own modules and lessons by building on ideas after the initial use of the curriculum. ECG! includes basic botany principles, indoor gardening information, how to build indoor ecosystems such as vivariums and how to use plants in artistic ways. For example, monographs. These example lessons are meant to illustrate how to teach veterans about science, including botany and ecosystems, as well as how to teach artistic principles through various crafts such as building terrariums, keeping plant journals, and preserving plants for herbariums or other artistic uses. Please refer to https://everyonecangrow.wixsite.com/everyonecangrow/teacher-s-guide for more information.

The modules chosen for this project were based on what is assumed to be the most useful foundation for indoor plant care. There are many other ways to interact with and appreciate

plants, and these are only an outline of what this program could include. Below is more detail explaining the four modules chosen and why.

Module 1: Basic Botany – Teaching the biological processes of how plants live and grow allows students to understand how plants work on a microscopic scale and gives them a greater understanding of plants. By understanding these various processes, students can gain appreciation and observational skills that can enhance the health of the plants they keep. These lessons are also meant to help students learn the proper terminology used when describing plants in an effort to help them identify plants. This skill is essential for keeping plants healthy in the long term.

Module 2: The basics of indoor gardening – These lessons provide the foundational knowledge about caring for indoor plants. It is meant to be the most practical for physical activities. The lessons do not go into detail about individual species. Instead they broadly give care advice and encourage students to identify and research the plants they keep at home.

Module 3: Building an indoor ecosystem – These lessons take indoor gardening a step further into managing an entire (simplified) ecosystem. This module not only increases the complexity of plant care, but also lays a foundation of ecological knowledge to help students broaden their understanding of how ecosystems create the environment within which we all live.

Module 4: Plants and art – This is a collection of activities meant to increase appreciation and understanding of plants through making observations about them in various ways through art.

Lesson design.

Each lesson is organized into the following parts as necessary for individual lessons:

Teacher's notes: These are the notes that help the instructor conceptualize the lesson plan. This is anything that is important to the lesson that the instructor should be aware of to better run the lesson. This may also include tips, tricks, and fun educational facts.

Methods: This is a brief description of what the lesson entails. It explains what to expect when teaching the lesson, such as a lecture, activities, and what chapters of the student manual to use. This functions as the objectives for the teacher.

Objectives: This is what the student gains from the lesson. Bloom's taxonomy (Bloom, Krathwohl, & Masia, 1984) was used to best describe the goals of the lesson.

Background: This can include anything from content and contextual background to other factors surrounding the lesson that are important and why they are important. This reflects the specific needs of a lesson, for example, there is not much content background for building a leaf press, but there is for biology. It also includes any relevant history that pertains to a lesson, such as a brief history of the binomial nomenclature of plants for the lesson on identifying plants.

Evaluation: This is how the instructor will evaluate the effectiveness of the individual lesson taught (Yuen & Terao, 2003).

Materials: These are the physical needs of the class. It includes handouts, books, writing utensils and notebooks, tools and items for activities, etc.

Procedure: This is the step by step guide detailing exactly what to do to conduct the lesson.

Student Resource Design

The student materials were written to aid in the implementation of lessons of the teacher's guide. Since each lesson has specific activities and knowledge involved, it quickly became apparent that having an example of what materials should be used to support those lessons was needed. The chapters in the student guide can support far more lessons than what is written in the teacher's guide. Please refer to

https://everyonecangrow.wixsite.com/everyonecangrow/student-materials for more information.

Chapter 1: Basic botany – The chapter, Basic Botany was written to help simplify concepts of biology relating to plants. This chapter begins with vocabulary around plant biology, then explains the live cycles of plants, and ends with photosynthesis and why the colors of light matter to plants.

Chapter 2: Illustrated guide to plant terminology – This chapter introduces vocabulary around identifying plants to aid in the use of dichotomous keys for plant identification.

Chapter 3: Light sources – This chapter introduces the vocabulary used by light bulb companies and explains in practical means how to find the proper type of lighting for plants.

Chapter 4: Soils for indoor gardening – This chapter explains how different additives affect soil. It is meant as a simple and practical guide to help students understand more about how to make their own soil mixes to best suit the plants they own.

Chapter 5: The basics of indoor plant care – This was written as the most foundational knowledge of plant care to assist new plant owners in understanding how to care for various plants by their broader type and understand what the basic needs of plants are without going into full detail on individual plant species.

Chapter 6: Growing sprouts – This is a practical guide for how to grow sprouts at home.

This is meant to supplement a workshop on the same topic.

Chapter 7: Growing oyster mushrooms – This is another short and practical guide on how to grow oyster mushrooms indoors. It is meant to be a potential activity for other lessons.

Chapter 8: Basic hydroponics and aquaponics – This chapter details in the most practical way possible how to build a simple hydro- or aquaponics system. Although it does go into detail on how to make more complex systems, it is meant more as an introduction to them than an exhaustive guide due to personal budget restraints during the writing of the chapter.

Chapter 9: Common indoor pests, diseases, and remedies – Arguably if there is a chapter on plant care it would be incomplete without information about possible health issues plants may develop throughout their lives. Every living thing can get sick or malnourished and this chapter is meant to help people identify these issues and treat them.

Chapter 10: Building terrariums and vivariums – This chapter details how to build terrariums and vivariums in the most practical and financially efficient way. It is important to understand the simplest ways to build these systems since they are arguably too expensive to build for most programs without a significant budget.

Chapter 11: Natural fish keeping – This chapter is specifically to teach students how to set up aquariums using all-natural methods that require less energy and equipment than modern fish keeping. Again, there is a focus on how to set up the aquarium in the most financially inexpensive way.

Chapter 12: Maintenance crews – This chapter details how to care for the various animals that live as decomposers or detrivores in the soil layer of terrariums and vivariums.

There are several types of animals included: Arthropods such as springtails, which consume fungi and small organic particulates in soil; isopods, which are soil dwelling crustaceans that decompose organic matter, commonly known as wood lice or roly polies; and worms which also help decompose organic matter as well as tilling soil.

Chapter 13: Herbariums – This chapter brings art to science through building herbariums as both artistic and scientific documentation of plants found during various other activities, such as walks or sitting in a park, as well as just a way to record and appreciate plants through drawing and identifying various parts of plants. This way students can learn how to record their observations in a way that allows them to use their own notes to compare new species to what they have previously recorded.

Chapter 14: Pressed plant art – This is an activity guide for various art projects that use pressed plant materials.

Chapter 15: Concrete planters – This chapter explains how to make planters for those who wish to take "do it yourself" to the next level. This allows students to make their plants more fully their own by teaching them a method to make their own pots.

Pilot implementation

The on-campus implementation did not implement the full program due to time and resource constraints. Instead, the implementation lessons were chosen based on the most fundamental information needed to begin keeping indoor plants. The first lesson included an introduction to caring for houseplants, selecting grow lights, and an introduction to understanding soil mixes for indoor gardening. The second lesson included how to build and maintain an indoor composting worm bin for indoor gardening and the same introduction to

caring for houseplants as the first lesson. The third lesson included the same introduction to caring for houseplants, indoor ecology, and building terrariums. Since each lesson allowed students to bring home a live plant, the goal of the pilot was to support students in keeping their new plant in the best health. Thus, none of the lessons concerning art were used.

For the implementation of this curriculum, *ECG!*, local Western Washington University veterans were invited to participate in a 3-lesson pilot on campus. This implementation occurred on three Wednesdays, Nov 14th, Nov 28th, and Dec 5th, respectively. The times for the first two classes were between 1pm and 3pm, while the third class was between 5pm and 7pm. The first hour of each class was directly related to instruction and activities, while the second hour was meant for community building through discussion and conversation. This was meant to help facilitate people making connections to each other through a newly shared experience.

Classes were implemented using the guides written in the curriculum. This pilot did aid in assessing of the modularity of the curriculum. No supplemental materials were used outside of the prepared *ECG!* curriculum.

It is important to reiterate that how this curriculum is taught is arguably more important than what is taught. Much of the therapeutic aspects are in how the environment for the lessons is constructed and must allow flexibility for the students to do what they believe is most needed for themselves. For this purpose, room 221 in Arntzen Hall was reserved for the classes. This room has large bay windows, tables and chairs, as well as more comfortable furniture such as couches and an easy chair. This room also contained a projector and computer which aided in the use of supplementary material for the lesson.

Implementation lesson design.

For the purposes of implementation, the teacher's guide was used to generate lessons that would fit with the time and available resources. Each lesson was crafted with foundational knowledge in mind as well as one aspect that would make each lesson unique for students who may wish to attend multiple lessons in the implementation. The room used for implantation had large bay windows, adequate tables and chairs for up to fifteen students (which was the projected number of students), and a projector which facilitated a PowerPoint presentation. To implement this curriculum at the WWU campus, an IRB was filled out and the implementation was deemed a category 2 exemption from full IRB review according to the WWU IRB handbook (Western Washington University, n.d.). Signed consent forms were distributed to students before each lesson so they could choose whether or not to participate in the lesson, activity, and focus group. Students were free to leave at any point during the lessons. Below are more detailed explanations of what each class included.

Class one of the implementations included a brief PowerPoint presentation concerning the care of plants, how to make soil mixes, and how to choose proper lighting. After this, the repotting activity was introduced. A PowerPoint slide was left on screen describing the various plants students could choose from to repot and take home so that they could make the best decision of which plant was most suited to their home environments. During the selection and repotting activity, any questions about the activity, plants, or proper conditions to keep the plants in were answered. After the plants were chosen and repotted, the focus group activity began. The second hour of this class went unused as there were only two students, so the activity required less time to complete and there were not many student questions.

Class two of the implementation included the same basic lecture about plant care and introduced the ecological concepts behind worm bins, such as the role of worms as detrivores. This class was less organized than the first class and transitions between topics were weak, leading to some confusion about the point of the lesson. The repotting activity was implemented the same way as before and went well. Again, the second hour went unused as most participants had other engagements and could not stay the full allotted class time. The focus group was initiated during the repotting activity for brevity.

Class three of the implementation was more involved as the activity was building terrariums. Although the same basic structure of the plant care lecture was used, there was a need to explain the parts of an ecosystem and how the terrariums they'd be building mimic those natural systems. It was more difficult to manage the number of students who each were able to make different choices as to the type of ecosystem they wished to mimic in their terrarium, namely desert or tropical. Each had corresponding soil, light, and moisture needs that were thoroughly explained. This class required full use of the two-hours. The focus group began when most students were finished with their individual projects.

Challenges for implementation.

One of the biggest challenges prior to implementation was the budget. Without the financial support of an organization, grants, or fees for classes, procuring the necessary supplies to perform the activities required for lessons was difficult. Each lesson required supplies for the activity portion of the class. Although each lesson had been researched for the most financially minimal ways to conduct it, some capital was inevitably needed. Grants were difficult to procure in the time prior to implementation. Two of three of the WWU grants applied for were not

awarded at all and the third declined to support this project. Ultimately, personal funds were used to finance the implementation.

In addition to funding, outreach became an apparent weakness prior to implementation. Although flyers were posted around campus, they did not entice participation. Word of mouth appeared to be the most useful method of recruitment prior to implementation. Due to time constraints, most outreach materials were not made until after the first pilot. This undoubtedly influenced participation in the pilot.

The necessary plants were secured through donations from multiple parties, such as Dr. Gene Myers and through self-started clones produced by Rachel Elam. These plants were supplemented through donations from the Facebook group Broke Plant Traders, as well as discounted plants from Lowes to ensure enough material would be available to students. The containers for the terrarium lesson were obtained from the local Goodwill store and the rest of the supplies as well as necessary tools were procured from Lowes, Home Depot, and Ace Hardware at the researcher's expense.

Evaluation of implementation.

The evaluation for the implementation was accomplished through two surveys: an after class focus group after each session; and a survey sent to all participants thirty days after the last lesson to assess any lasting effects or perceptions of keeping a plant and/or how their plant is doing in their care. See Appendices 1 and 2 for the surveys used.

Participation in the classes was lower than anticipated with two students attending the first class including one veteran; three students attending the second class including one CONSISTENCY IN NUMERAL veteran; and seven students attending the third class with two

veterans. After-session focus groups revealed the classes to be "enjoyable," "fun," and "stress relieving," according to the interviewees. Many suggestions were made to broaden the class into an open forum where students could go before midterms and/or finals to destress and do something entertaining. For the first two classes, no one was able to stay for the full two hours of the class-time; thus, the community building parts of the lessons were mostly unused. All participants stated that they would attend more classes concerning indoor gardening.

A sample of comments about the overall program from interviewees:

- Great way to spend the afternoon.
- Good for stress.
- So easy to understand.
- Rich sensory experience.
- Loved it all.
- Fun.

Critiques about lesson 1:

- Need to start lesson with why the lesson is important ~ learning new skills.
- Have individual handouts for students to take home, and not just the PDF files sent to students.

Critiques about lesson 2:

 Use better transitions between topics to help students understand the relevancy of why things are being taught the way they are.

Critiques about lesson 3:

- Should be available to either drive student home or give bus passes since the class ended so late [7pm ending time].
- Should have had a longer class time to work on projects [later than the 7pm ending time].

(This class ended on time and students were allowed to stay and "hang out" if they wanted.)

After each class, the materials for the student guide were sent to participants via email for further information since the website had not yet been built. This allowed each student to have full access to all the information taught in the classes in PDF format.

DISCUSSION, CONCLUSION, AND NEXT STEPS

The pilot implementation introduced new plant owners to plant care. It was not able to assess the repeatability of such a curriculum. The evaluation was unable to assess continued interest in attending plant care workshops after receiving a plant, i.e. "would students wish to continue to attend such classes year after year?". Due to the limitations of time and available space, this aspect remains unevaluated.

In order to address the issue of possible disinterest in continued participation, it would be valuable to have a dedicated workspace and times for a moderator to be available. The workshops should be advertised as open house and allow people to freely come and go as they need and should have open hours during prime times that people are most available to attend either during the day and/or evening. They should encourage attendees to work with and help each other with projects. These workshops should be less structured than a class with a teacher,

instead with someone available to monitor who is available and accessible for questions and suggestions. This format would more closely resemble outdoor veteran farming programs.

The low participation found during implementation was most likely due to the combination of a lack of initial advertising and the timing of the first two classes being in the early afternoon (1pm-3pm). The third class was later in the afternoon when most students would not be in other classes (5pm-7pm) and this may have contributed to the number of attendees. For further iterations, having a longer period before classes begin to advertise would be helpful to attract more students.

Outreach

Since outreach was identified as an issue from the implementation of the on-campus pilot, a social media presence has been established for *ECG!* using Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram to further advertise the curriculum. In addition, all the materials used to implement *ECG!* were built into a website for ease of access. The materials have also been published into two books, a teacher's guide and student materials respectively using Kindle Direct Publishing for both electronic and physical versions of the books. As a way to continue outreach for *ECG!*, attending environmental conferences, such as Storming the Sound and the ECOnet Summit, were other ways used to spread the word about *ECG!*. For the purposes of these outreach events, the creation and use of informational pamphlets and cards was implemented to increase the exposure of *ECG!* wherever possible (Appendix 4).

To continue the outreach, a second pilot program has been planned for the Bellingham Veteran Center. The curriculum will be facilitated by the author with the assistance of one of the mental health counselors and will include lessons from each module respectively. The counselor can help explore the program's psychological benefits, and peer supportive principles will have

more opportunity to be used. As of the writing of this report, this pilot has not been conducted and is still in the negotiation stages. However, by applying this program directly to a mental health care-related organization, it could lead to the *ECG!* program being branded as "mental health" which would lead to a lack of participation from military veterans with stigmas against seeking help from health care facilities.

Overall, this program is built on the evidence that anyone, especially disabled veterans can benefit from keeping houseplants. The pilot program provided modest but positive results supporting these foundations. However, the population that participated were mostly people who had prior contact with me or were familiar with me either as a peer, co-worker, or fellow veteran community member. If this program is to reach its true target, there is a need for a more direct and dedicated outreach plan.

This target population are those who are isolated due to mental or physical disability and/or perceptions about safety, trust, etc. This population also includes those with negative stigmas against mental health and those who do not have confidence in their plant care abilities. The website is meant to supplement this outreach, however, to fully support those who may have interest without the confidence to try, a more hands-on and personalized outreach would also be necessary. It will be easier to appeal to veterans who have a lack of confidence in keeping plants indoors as a hobby and personal therapy than reaching those who are isolated due to other reasons.

REFERENCES

- Absher, J. (2017, September 6). VA appeal process updated Is it a good thing? Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.military.com/militaryadvantage/2017/09/veteran-appeals-improvement
- American Horticulture Therapy Association. (n.d.). About horticultural therapy. Retrieved August 13, 2018, from https://www.ahta.org/what-is-horticultural-therapy
- Bloom, B. S., Krathwohl, D. R., & Masia, B. S. (1984). *Taxonomy of educational objectives. the classification of educational goals: Cognitive domain Handbook 1 Handbook 1*. New York: Longman.
- Borkan, A. (2015, July 9). Should you keep plants in your bedroom? Retrieved October 5, 2018, from http://blog.casper.com/should-you-keep-plants-in-your-bedroom/
- Brengman, M., Willems, K., & Joye, Y. (2012). The impact of in-store greenery on customers.

 *Psychology & Marketing, 29(11), 807–821. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.20566
- Bringslimark, T., Hartig, T., & Patil, G. G. (2009). The psychological benefits of indoor plants: A critical review of the experimental literature. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 29(4), 422–433. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2009.05.001
- Dela Cruz, M., Christensen, J. H., Thomsen, J. D., & Müller, R. (2014). Can ornamental potted plants remove volatile organic compounds from indoor air? a review. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 21(24), 13909–13928. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-014-3240-x
- Eusden, S. (2011). Minding the Gap: Ethical Considerations for Therapeutic Engagement.

 Transactional Analysis Journal, 41(2), 101–113. https://doi.org/10.1177/036215371104100202
- Fleming, L. L. (2015). Veteran to farmer programs: An emerging nature-based programming trend. *Journal of Theraputic Horticulture*, 25(1), 28–48.

- Gander, K. (2017, September 8). The sad reason millennials are so obsessed with house plants.

 Retrieved August 10, 2018, from http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/millennials-houseplants-children-kids-money-families-succulent-cactus-bonsai-how-to-dying-a7937021.html
- Grow 365. (n.d.). 2017 Garden trends report. Retrieved from http://cdn2.hubspot.net/hubfs/165357/docs/2017_Garden_Trends_Report.pdf?t=1533646653306
- Growing Veterans. (n.d.). Growing Veterans: Who we are: Overview. Retrieved May 21, 2018, from https://growingveterans.org/who-we-are/overview.html
- Hanson, H. (1970). Isolation, a challenge of disability Guest editorial ProQuest. *Journal of Rehabilitation*, 36(3), 2.
- Hartig, T., Mang, M., & Evans, G. W. (1991). Restorative Effects of Natural Environment Experiences. *Environment and Behavior*, 23(1), 3–26. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916591231001
- Holder, K. (2016). *The disability of veterans*. United States Census Bureau. Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/working-papers/2016/demo/Holder-2016-01.pdf
- Image: Summit on environmental education | Smore Newsletters. (n.d.). Retrieved August 13, 2018, from

https://www.google.com/imgres?imgurl=https://d1zqayhc1yz6oo.cloudfront.net/09ca5a6170389 1e7f705dd1f8967906d.jpg&imgrefurl=https://www.smore.com/f4ye6-summit-on-environmental-

education&h=633&w=700&tbnid=yEehaK_YcR226M:&q=what+is+environmental+education&tbnh=181&tbnw=200&usg=AFrqEzdSAxLTFu69Qcd9gwm8X3zmkIivgQ&vet=12ahUKEwjWi

- PbJjOvcAhXKxFQKHQ06AjsQ_B0wEnoECAYQCQ..i&docid=avGKCm48m2YUoM&itg=1&sa=X&ved=2ahUKEwjWiPbJjOvcAhXKxFQKHQ06AjsQ_B0wEnoECAYQCQ
- Kaplan, R., & Kaplan, S. (1989). The experience of nature: A psychological perspective. Cambridge; New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Lee, M., Lee, J., Park, B.-J., & Miyazaki, Y. (2015). Interaction with indoor plants may reduce psychological and physiological stress by suppressing autonomic nervous system activity in young adults: a randomized crossover study. *Journal of Physiological Anthropology*, *34*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40101-015-0060-8
- Leonard, J. (2015, July 2). 12 plants for your bedroom to help you sleep. Retrieved October 5, 2018, from https://www.naturallivingideas.com/12-plants-for-your-bedroom-to-help-you-sleep/
- Lohr, V.I. (2010). What are the benefits of plants indoors and why do we respond positively to them? *Acta Horticulturae*, (881), 675–682. https://doi.org/10.17660/ActaHortic.2010.881.111
- Lohr, Virginia I, Pearson-Mims, C. H., & Goodwin, G. K. (1996). Interior plants may improve worker productivity and reduce stress in a windowless environment. *Journal of Environmental Horticulture*, *14*(2), 97–100.
- Marshall-Genzer, N. (n.d.). Why a lot of military vets like farming. Retrieved August 13, 2018, from http://www.marketplace.org/2014/05/26/business/why-lot-military-vets-farming
- Park S, & Mattson RH. (2009). Ornamental indoor plants in hospital rooms enhanced health outcomes of patients recovering from surgery. *Journal of Alternative & Complementary Medicine*, 15(9), 975–980. https://doi.org/10.1089/acm.2009.0075
- Pesce, N. (2018, February 23). Millennials are treating their plants like children. Retrieved August 10, 2018, from https://moneyish.com/ish/millennials-are-treating-their-plants-like-children/

- Phillips, D. (n.d.). Veterans claiming disability pay face wall of denials and delays The New York

 Times. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/13/us/veterans-affairsdepartment-benefits-delays.html
- Project WILD. (2007). *Project WILD K-12 curriculum and activity guide* (16th edition). Council for Environmental Education.
- Raanaas, R. K., Evensen, K. H., Rich, D., Sjøstrøm, G., & Patil, G. (2011). Benefits of indoor plants on attention capacity in an office setting. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *31*(1), 99–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2010.11.005
- Salyer, S. (2017, August 21). 'Dirt therapy': Veterans volunteer down on the farms. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.heraldnet.com/news/dirt-therapy-offer-help-for-veterans/
- Shane III, L. (2018, February 1). Studies show shortfalls in veterans' mental health care needs.

 Retrieved October 17, 2018, from https://www.militarytimes.com/veterans/2018/02/01/studies-show-shortfalls-in-veterans-mental-health-care-needs/
- Tanielian, T., Jaycox, L. H., Schell, T. L., Marshall, G. N., Burnam, M. A., Eibner, C., ... Vaiana, M. E. (2008). Invisible wounds [Product Page]. Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB9336.html
- Tomlinson, P. (2018, January 7). Why greenery is in for interior decor in 2018, and how to pick plants. Retrieved October 5, 2018, from https://www.scmp.com/lifestyle/interiors-living/article/2126797/why-we-should-be-greening-our-homes-plants-top-trend-2018
- Ulrich, R. S., Simons, R. F., Losito, B. D., Fiorito, E., Miles, M. A., & Zelson, M. (1991). Stress recovery during exposure to natural and urban environments. Journal of Environmental Psychology, 11(3), 201–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0272-4944(05)80184-7

- U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs: Office of Mental Health and Suicide Prevention. (2016). VA national suicide data report 2005–2015, 48.
- Wilson, E. O. (1984). Biophilia. Cambridge, Mass: Harvard University Press.
- Yuen, F. K. O., & Terao, K. L. (2003). *Practical grant writing and program evaluation*. Pacific Grove, CA: Brooks/Cole Thomson Learning.

ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

- 14 Common plant diseases: How to identify & treat them. (2017, February 15). Retrieved May 10, 2018, from https://www.proflowers.com/blog/plant-diseases
- 5 Benefits of houseplants | Bayer Advanced. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.bayeradvanced.com/articles/5-benefits-of-houseplants
- Allaway, Z. (2017). Indoor edible garden (First American edition). New York, New York: DK.
- Andrzejewski, J., Baltodano, M., & Symcox, L. (Eds.). (2009). Social justice, peace, and environmental education: transformative standards. New York: Routledge.
- Bakker, I., & van der Voordt, T. (2010). The influence of plants on productivity: A critical assessment of research findings and test methods. *Facilities*, 28(9/10), 416–439. https://doi.org/10.1108/02632771011057170
- Baptist, K. W. (2002). The garden as metaphor for curriculum. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 29(4), 19–37.
- Baras, T. (2018). DIY hydroponic gardens. Minneapolis, MN: Cool Springs Press.
- Bawden-Davis, J. (2007). Indoor gardening the organic way: how to create a natural and sustaining environment for your houseplants (1st Taylor Trade Publishing ed). Lanham, Md: Taylor Trade Pub.
- Benefits of indoor plants Health benefits of plants to humans | Ambius. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.ambius.com/learn/benefits-of-our-services/
- Berman, M. G., Jonides, J., & Kaplan, S. (2008). The cognitive benefits of interacting with nature. *Psychological Science* (0956-7976), 19(12), 1207–1212.

- Boness, C. L., Younggren, J. N., & Frumkin, I. B. (2017). The certification of emotional support animals: Differences between clinical and forensic mental health practitioners. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 48(3), 216–223. https://doi.org/10.1037/pro0000147
- Booth, D. T., & Jones, T. A. (n.d.). Improving urban landscapes, 2.
- Botany lesson plan. (n.d.). Retrieved April 29, 2018, from http://study.com/academy/lesson/botany-lesson-plan.html
- Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2018, March 22). Employment situation of veterans-2017. *U.S. Department of Labor*, p. 25.
- Burke, A. (2016, January 19). You can grow veggies year-round if you follow these simple tips for indoor gardening. Retrieved May 7, 2018, from http://www.sheknows.com/home-and-gardening/articles/1108731/indoor-vegetable-garden
- Caring for cast iron plants: What you need to know to grow them indoors. (n.d.). Retrieved May 22, 2018, from https://www.joyusgarden.com/caring-for-cast-iron-plants/
- Carroll, J. (2013, March 12). Caring for potted carrots? How to grow carrot plants in the home.

 Retrieved May 29, 2018, from

 https://www.gardeningknowhow.com/edible/vegetables/carrot/indoor-carrot-growing.htm
- Casey, H. (n.d.). Guides: A brief history of civil rights in the United States: Civil rights for the disabled. Retrieved October 15, 2017, from http://guides.ll.georgetown.edu/c.php?g=592919&p=4106389
- Cheap and easy \$35 aquaponics / hydroponics setup YouTube. (n.d.). Retrieved June 11, 2018, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tKNuoYCdue4

- Chen, H., Wang, C., Chen, K., & Chang, T. (2014). Analysis and construction of stress relief model for healthy indoor environments. *Quality and Quantity; Dordrecht*, 48(4), 2053–2067. http://dx.doi.org.ezproxy.plu.edu/10.1007/s11135-013-9879-4
- DePauw, K. P., & Gavron, S. J. (1995). Disability and sport. Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics.
- DIY & Paper Crafts. (n.d.). *How to make cement planters DIY cement planter*. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MOAK1Kg5edE&t=1s
- Dominguez, L. A., & Schilling, M. L. (2001). Environmental awareness and outdoor recreation: A pilot program for people with special needs. *World Leisure Journal*, *43*(3), 42–47. https://doi.org/10.1080/04419057.2001.9674237
- Drebing, C. (2016a). Leading peer support and self-selp groups: A pocket resource for peer specialists and support group facilitators. S.l.: lulu.com.
- Drebing, C. (2016b). The Peer Specialist's pocket resource for mental health and substance use services second edition. lulu.com.
- ehowgarden. (n.d.). *How to make liquid fertilizer for a hydroponics system : Hooked on 'Ponics*.

 Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=D8c6kU1F7q4
- Elpel, T. J. (2013). *Botany in a day: The patterns method of plant identification* (6th edition). Pony, MT: Hops Press, LLC.
- Encyclopedia of house plants. (n.d.). Retrieved May 10, 2018, from http://www.gflora.com/
- Environmental Protection Agency. (2012, December 13). What is environmental education?

 [Overviews and Factsheets]. Retrieved November 7, 2017, from

 https://www.epa.gov/education/what-environmental-education
- Evert, R. F., Eichhorn, S. E., & Raven, P. H. (2013). *Raven biology of plants* (8th ed.). W. H. Freeman.

- Facts & statistics | Anxiety and Depression Association of America, ADAA. (n.d.). Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://adaa.org/about-adaa/press-room/facts-statistics
- Family Plot. (n.d.). *Building an inexpensive hydroponics/aeroponics system*. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_ewOsgoGQL4
- February 2018 veterans disability benefits statistics report. (2018, February 8). Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.disabilityapprovalguide.com/veterans-disability-benefits/february-2018-veterans-disability-benefits-statistics-report-analysis/
- Felsten, G. (2009). Where to take a study break on the college campus: An attention restoration theory perspective. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 29(1), 160–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2008.11.006
- FFF: Veteran's Day 2015: Nov. 11, 2015. (n.d.). Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.census.gov/newsroom/facts-for-features/2015/cb15-ff23.html
- Galloway, W. E. (2017, November 9). Microgreens—The salad you can grow inside any time of the year. Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://www.goodhousekeeping.com/home/gardening/a20705635/growing-microgreens/
- Gander, K. (2017, September 8). The sad reason millennials are so obsessed with house plants.

 Retrieved August 10, 2018, from http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/millennials-houseplants-children-kids-money-families-succulent-cactus-bonsai-how-to-dying-a7937021.html
- Gardening under grow lights | Gardener's Supply. (n.d.). Retrieved March 13, 2018, from https://www.gardeners.com/how-to/gardening-under-lights/5080.html?SC=XNET9012
- Get a load of our manure guide Modern Farmer. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://modernfarmer.com/2015/05/get-a-load-of-our-manure-guide/

- Grant, B. L. (2012, October 22). Winter growing tomatoes: How to grow tomatoes indoors. Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://www.gardeningknowhow.com/edible/vegetables/tomato/growing-indoor-tomatoes.htm
- Grow citrus indoors. (2011, May 17). Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://www.marthastewart.com/332326/how-to-grow-citrus-indoors
- Growing lettuce indoors, urban gardening: Gardener's Supply. (n.d.). Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://www.gardeners.com/how-to/growing-lettuce-indoors/8573.html?SC=XNET9012
- Haller, R. L. (Ed.). (2017). *Horticultural therapy methods: connecting people and plants in health care, human services, and therapeutic programs* (Second edition). Boca Raton: CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group.
- Haller, R. L., & Kramer, C. L. (Eds.). (2006). *Horticultural therapy methods: making connections in health care, human service, and community programs*. New York: Haworth Press.
- Harré, N. (2011). *Psychology for a better world: strategies to inspire sustainability*. [Auckland, N.Z: Dept. of Psychology, University of Auckland].
- Harris, J. G., & Harris, M. W. (2001). *Plant identification terminology: an illustrated glossary* (2nd ed). Spring Lake, Utah: Spring Lake Pub.
- Hathaway, B. (2017, September 28). For suicidal veterans, loneliness is the deadliest enemy.

 Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://news.yale.edu/2017/09/28/suicidal-veterans-loneliness-deadliest-enemy
- Health & happiness: 10 health benefits of house plants. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from /writing-samples/health-happiness-10-health-benefits-of-house-plants
- Heartleaf philodendron care *Philodendron scandens*. (n.d.). Retrieved May 28, 2018, from http://www.guide-to-houseplants.com/heartleaf-philodendron.html

- History of horticultural therapy. (n.d.). Retrieved March 26, 2018, from https://ahta.memberclicks.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=85:history-of-horticultural-therapy&catid=20:site-content&Itemid=151
- How to grow ginger indoors. (2018, March 8). Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://newengland.com/today/living/gardening/how-to-grow-ginger-indoors/
- How to grow kale indoors (& mistakes to avoid). (2016, December 11). Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://www.sproutabl.com/how-to-grow-kale-indoors/
- How to grow scallions indoors. (2018, April 6). Retrieved May 29, 2018, from http://www.theindoorgardens.com/grow-scallions-home/
- How to identify and control house plant pests | Our House Plants. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.ourhouseplants.com/guides/house-plant-pests
- How to identify indoor garden pests & diseases. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from //www.maximumyield.com/how-to-identify-indoor-garden-pests-diseases/2/1430
- How to make compost tea. (n.d.). Retrieved June 10, 2018, from http://www.homecompostingmadeeasy.com/composttea.html
- How to make paper (out of recycled paper) YouTube. (n.d.). Retrieved July 5, 2018, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Gq7L9-0XdVw
- Human Kinetics (Organization) (Ed.). (2010). *Inclusive recreation: programs and services for diverse populations*. Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics.
- Indoor plant light guide | Our House Plants. (n.d.). Retrieved May 28, 2018, from https://www.ourhouseplants.com/guides/light
- International Sprout Growers Association. (n.d.). The history of sprouts and their nutritional value.

 Retrieved May 2, 2018, from http://www.isga-sprouts.org/about-sprouts/sprout-history/

- Japanese aralias, how to grow and care for fatsia plants Garden Helper, gardening questions and answers. (n.d.). Retrieved May 28, 2018, from http://www.thegardenhelper.com/fatsia.html
- Jeavons, J., & Leler, R. (n.d.). Advice on composting dog poop Organic gardening. Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.motherearthnews.com/organic-gardening/composting-dog-poop-zmaz84sozraw
- Kahn, P. H., & Hasbach, P. H. (Eds.). (2012). *Ecopsychology: science, totems, and the technological species*. Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press.
- Kai, J. (2010, November 9). The secret of sustainable living Top 10 eco-friendly tips. Retrieved March 19, 2018, from https://www.stevenaitchison.co.uk/the-secret-of-sustainable-living-%e2%80%93-top-10-eco-friendly-tips/
- Kang, H. K., Bullman, T. A., Smolenski, D. J., Skopp, N. A., Gahm, G. A., & Reger, M. A. (2015).
 Suicide risk among 1.3 million veterans who were on active duty during the Iraq and
 Afghanistan wars. *Annals of Epidemiology*, 25(2), 96–100.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2014.11.020
- Kim, E. (2003). Horticultural therapy. *Journal of Consumer Health on the Internet*, 7(3), 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1300/J381v07n03_09
- Kind LED Grow Lights. (n.d.). *KIND LED grow lights reviews | LED grow light comparison | Kind LED vs. other grow lights*. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=zluc1OqoS20
- Kirk, P. A., Karpf, A., & Carman, J. (2010). Theraputic garden design and Veterans Affairs:

 Preparing for future needs. *Journal of Theraputic Horticulture*, 20, 67–77.
- Kramer, J. (1976). Gardens without soil: house plants, vegetables, and flowers. New York: Scribner.
- LED terminology Kelvin, CRI, and luminous flux. (2014, June 12). Retrieved April 22, 2018, from https://mlites.wordpress.com/2014/06/12/led-terminology-kelvin-cri-and-luminous-flux/

- Lee, M., Park, B., Lee, J., Park, K., Ku, J., Lee, J., ... Miyazaki, Y. (2013). Physiological relaxation induced by horticultural activity: transplanting work using flowering plants. *Journal of Physiological Anthropology*, *32*(1), 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1880-6805-32-15
- Leslie, C. W., & Roth, C. E. (2003). *Keeping a nature journal: discover a whole new way of seeing the world around you* (2nd ed). North Adams, MA: Storey Pub.
- Lighting definitions. (n.d.). Retrieved April 22, 2018, from http://home.tir.com/~ms/lightingdefinitions/lightingdefinitions.html
- Lowes. (n.d.). Soil and soil amendments guide. Retrieved April 22, 2018, from https://www.lowes.com/projects/gardening-and-outdoor/soil-and-soil-amendments-guide/article
- Martela, F., & Ryan, R. M. (2016). The benefits of benevolence: Basic psychological needs, beneficence, and the enhancement of well-being. *Journal of Personality*, 84(6), 750–764. https://doi.org/10.1111/jopy.12215
- McMonigle, O. (2013). Pillbugs and other isopods: cultivating vivarium clean-up crews and feeders for dart frogs, arachnids, and insects.
- Meyers, N. M., & Nulty, D. D. (2009). How to use (five) curriculum design principles to align authentic learning environments, assessment, students' approaches to thinking and learning outcomes. *Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education*, *34*(5), 565–577. https://doi.org/10.1080/02602930802226502
- Michael Langerman. (n.d.). *DIY aquarium of plastic bottle improved*. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NDBFHvr_3bc
- Miles, J. C., & Priest, S. (Eds.). (1999). Adventure programming. State College, Pa: Venture Pub.
- Miles, S., Fefoame, G. O., Mulligan, D., & Haque, Z. (2012). Education for diversity: the role of networking in resisting disabled people's marginalisation in Bangladesh. *Compare: A Journal of*

- Comparative and International Education, 42(2), 283–302. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2012.650482
- Monster Gardens. (n.d.). Grow lighting basics All grow lighting compared education | Best grow light grow indoor greenhouse. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pyz5RFnhRuE
- Nhất Hạnh. (2005). *Keeping the peace: mindfulness and public service*. Berkeley, Calif: Parallax Press.
- OrganicFacts. (2013, October 12). 11 Best benefits of sprouts. Retrieved May 2, 2018, from https://www.organicfacts.net/health-benefits/seed-and-nut/sprouts.html
- P, D. (n.d.). Create the best soil mixes for your indoor and raised gardens | Off The Grid News.

 Retrieved April 22, 2018, from https://www.offthegridnews.com/survival-gardening-2/create-the-best-soil-mixes-for-your-indoor-and-raised-gardens/
- Peerless, V. (2017). How not to kill your houseplant: survival tips for the horticulturally challenged (First American edition). New York: DK Publishing.
- Peer-Specialist-training-manual.pdf. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://www.coloradohealthpartnerships.com/members/pdf/Peer-Specialist-Training-Manual.pdf
- Peer-support-resource-kit-2013.pdf. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.nhchc.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/peer-support-resource-kit-2013.pdf
- Pell, S. K., & Angell, B. (2016). *A botanist's vocabulary: 1300 terms explained and illustrated* (First edition). Portland, Oregon: Timber Press.
- Perfect Gardens. (n.d.). *High pressure sodium and metal halide: what's the difference?* Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TX30MJJV804

- Petal power: Why is gardening so good for our mental health? (n.d.). Retrieved April 15, 2018, from https://www.psychologytoday.com/blog/worry-and-panic/201505/petal-power-why-is-gardening-so-good-our-mental-health
- Pleasant, B. (2005). The complete houseplant survival manual: essential know-how for keeping (not killing) more than 160 indoor plants. North Adams, MA: Storey Pub.
- Pojar, J., & MacKinnon, A. (2016). Plants of the Pacific Northwest coast: Washington, Oregon, British Columbia & Alaska.
- Pothos plant care. (2017, January 30). Retrieved May 28, 2018, from https://plantcaretoday.com/easy-care-pothos.html
- Preventing, diagnosing, and correcting common houseplant problems. (n.d.). Retrieved May 10, 2018, from https://extension.psu.edu/preventing-diagnosing-and-correcting-common-houseplant-problems
- Public_accommodations_disability_rights_state-by-state_Final.pdf. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://adasoutheast.org/publications/ada/public_accommodations_disability_rights_state-by-state_Final.pdf
- Qin, J., Sun, C., Zhou, X., Leng, H., & Lian, Z. (2014). The effect of indoor plants on human comfort. *Indoor and Built Environment*, 23(5), 709–723. https://doi.org/10.1177/1420326X13481372
- Resnik, L. J., & Allen, S. M. (2007). Using international classification of functioning, disability and health to understand challenges in community reintegration of injured veterans. *Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development*, 44(7), 991–1005.
- Rhoades, H. (2007, May 6). Placing houseplants in your home. Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.gardeningknowhow.com/houseplants/hpgen/where-to-put-your-houseplants-in-your-home.htm

- Rhoades, H. (2009, March 23). Chicken manure compost Chicken manure for vegetable garden fertilization. Retrieved May 7, 2018, from https://www.gardeningknowhow.com/composting/manures/chicken-manure-fertilizer.htm
- Rosenberg, D. E., Huang, D. L., Simonovich, S. D., & Belza, B. (2013). Outdoor built environment barriers and facilitators to activity among midlife and older adults with mobility disabilities. *The Gerontologist*, 53(2), 268–279. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gns119
- Rosenthal, T. (2018a). Aquaponics 101. CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform.
- Rosenthal, T. (2018b). *Hydroponics* 101. CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform.
- Sabaghnia, Z., Matloobi, M., & Motallebi-Azar, A. (2016). Response of leaf number and plant height of polka pot plant (Hypoestes phyllostachya) under various indoor lights. *Agriculture & Forestry / Poljoprivreda i Sumarstvo*, 62(1), 287–294. https://doi.org/10.17707/AgricultForest.62.1.32
- Safe streets :: Green cities: Good health. (n.d.). Retrieved August 9, 2018, from https://depts.washington.edu/hhwb/Thm_SafeStreets.html
- Shibata, S., & Suzuki, N. (2004). Effects of an indoor plant on creative task performance and mood. Scandinavian Journal of Psychology, 45(5), 373–381. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.2004.00419.x
- Simple Organic Gardening & Sustainable Living, MIgardener. (n.d.). *How to make a simple \$3 DIY desktop hydroponic system*. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-s5RD8zkomo
- Sinha, A. (2014). Slow landscapes of elevated linear parks: Bloomingdale Trail in Chicago. *Studies in the History of Gardens & Designed Landscapes*, *34*(2), 113–122. https://doi.org/10.1080/14601176.2013.830428

- Söderback I, Söderström M, & Schälander E. (2004). Horticultural therapy: the "healing garden" and gardening in rehabilitation measures at Danderyd Hospital Rehabilitation Clinic, Sweden.

 Pediatric Rehabilitation, 7(4), 245–260.
- Soil amendments for organic gardening. (2012, December 8). Retrieved April 22, 2018, from //www.planetnatural.com/soil-amendments/
- The dos and don'ts of companion gardening. (2015, July 14). Retrieved July 9, 2018, from https://www.voxnature.com/the-dos-and-donts-of-companion-gardening/
- The missing context behind the widely cited statistic that there are 22 veteran suicides a day The Washington Post. (n.d.). Retrieved June 16, 2018, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2015/02/04/the-missing-context-behind-a-widely-cited-statistic-that-there-are-22-veteran-suicides-a-day/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.f1434eeee89c
- The ultimate guide to office plants. (n.d.). Retrieved March 13, 2018, from https://www.ambius.com/blog/the-ultimate-guide-to-office-plants/
- This American Bacon. (n.d.). *How to build a gravity-based PVC aquaponic garden very easily*.

 Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AaKDQiWYJow
- Tomatoes hate cucumbers: Secrets of companion planting & popular planting combinations. (2018, May 2). Retrieved July 9, 2018, from https://theheartysoul.com/10-dos-and-donts-of-companion-planting/
- Turn manure into compost for your garden | Oregon State University Extension Service | Gardening. (n.d.). Retrieved May 7, 2018, from http://extension.oregonstate.edu/gardening/turn-manure-compost-your-garden

- USDA | Outreach | Information for veterans. (n.d.). Retrieved August 7, 2018, from https://www.outreach.usda.gov/Veterans.htm#
- Walter, P. (2009). Philosophies of adult environmental education. *Adult Education Quarterly*, 60(1), 3–25.
- Weber, M. (1995). Disability discrimination by state and local government: The relationship between section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act and Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act. *36 Wm.* & *Mary L. Rev. 1089*, *36*(3). Retrieved from http://scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmlr/vol36/iss3/4
- What is botany? Definition, history & uses. (n.d.). Retrieved April 29, 2018, from http://study.com/academy/lesson/what-is-botany-definition-history-uses.html
- What you need to know about growing arugula indoors. (n.d.). Retrieved May 29, 2018, from https://www.thekitchn.com/what-you-need-to-know-about-growing-arugula-indoors-244755
- Wolverton, B. C. J. (1989). *Interior Landscape Plants for Indoor Air Pollution Abatement*. Retrieved from https://ntrs.nasa.gov/search.jsp?R=19930073077
- Woolley, H. (2012). Now being social: The barrier of designing outdoor play spaces for disabled children. *Children & Society*, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1099-0860.2012.00464.x
- Worm farm facts Red worms. (n.d.). Retrieved May 3, 2018, from http://www.wormfarmfacts.com/Red-Worms.html
- Western Washington University. (n.d.). WWU IRB Handbook. Western Washington University.

 Retrieved from https://www.wwu.edu/compliance/docs/irb/wwu_irb_handbook.pdf

APPENDIX 1

Focus group questionnaire

"Thank you for participating in this workshop session. I appreciate each of you for taking out time to be here. I would like to ask a few questions about the session and how you are feeling in relation to how you felt before the session. The questions are arranged much like an afteraction review since we are all familiar with that type of survey."

- 1. What did you like about the class?
- 2. What did you not like?
- 3. What could have been done differently?
- 4. Will you be attending the rest of the sessions? Why or why not?
- 5. How do you feel now in relation to how you felt when you started the session?
- 6. What would you say are the main benefits you experienced from the workshop?

APPENDIX 2

Final survey

Thank you for agreeing to fill out this survey from the veteran's winter curriculum implementation. These questions regard how you feel about your participation in the session(s) conducted on Wednesdays Date 1, Date 2, and Date 3.

This survey is meant to assess how attending the workshops and keeping a plant has impacted your life, or not. Please answer truthfully. Optional: Attach a picture of your plant to vour response.

If not using this file to respond to the survey, please indicate which number your response is coni

| | not using this the to respond to the sar (e), prease mar | iouto willon number | , | pombe | |
|-----|--|---------------------|---|-------|--|
| nec | cted to so we can keep track of responses. | | | | |
| 1. | Which workshops did you attend? Mark all that appl | ly. | | | |

| Date 1 | Date 2 | Date 3 |
|--------|--------|--------|

- 2. Did you find the workshop(s) helpful for how you care for your plant?
- 3. Did you find the workshop(s) helpful for how you independently research plant care?
- 4. Would you be interested in attending more workshops like these about caring for and keeping plants?
- 5. Would you recommend these types of workshops to other veterans? Whether yes or no, please briefly explain.
- 6. What would you say are the benefits you've experienced from the workshop(s)?
- 7. Have you noticed any changes in your mental attitude or mood from keeping a plant?
- 8. How is the plant that you potted and took home doing?
- 9. Did you meet anyone new at the workshop that you now keep in contact with?
- 10. Once again, thank you for your participation in the workshops and for filling out this survey and returning it. I greatly appreciate your time and interest.

APPENDIX 3





APPENDIX 4

ECG! Information Card Front:

Everyone can Grow!

A curriculum to bring nature indoors

Visit us:

https://everyonecangrow.wixsite.com/everyonecangrow

Contact us:

everyonecangrow@gmail.com

We are also on Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram @everyonecangrow



Back:

One of the founding missions of ECG! is to connect disabled veterans to nature and build community around the shared experience of tending to plants.

Think your organization could benefit from this curriculum? Please contact us or visit our website for more information.

ECG! Brochure for organizations who may wish to adopt the program From the left: Inside flap, back page, front page

Everyone can Grow! includes a curriculum and the educational materials necessary to bring as much of the wonder, beauty, and majesty of nature indoors. With this curriculum, everyone can feel that connection to their environment in a deeper way while creating a peaceful and wonderful space to live and work in

This program is meant to help organizations initiate their own indoor gardening programs.





Learn more about Everyone can Grow!

Please visit our Wix site for full access to the curriculum and supplemental educational materials.

Https://trelam88.wixsite.com/everyone cangrow

Visit us on Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram @everyonecangrow

Contact us via everyonecangrow@gmail.com

We appreciate your interest!

Everyone Can Grow!

A curriculum to bring nature indoors

Indoor plants are for everyone!

Anyone can grow a plant and receive their many physical and psychological benefits!

Think you have a "brown" thumb?

Well we are here to help you connect with nature and learn that there is no such thing as a "brown" thumb and that EVERYONE CAN GROW!



From the left: Interior left, middle, and right

The many benefits of indoor gardening

Keeping plants indoors has many benefits. Some are studied, and some are claimed and assumed. Remember that for things to be psychologically beneficial there only needs to be a perception of benefit, regardless of physiological proof. However, there are increasing studies in this area and more benefits are being studied in scientific detail. Something to note about the studies done on the effects of plants on people is that they are heterogeneous, meaning that conclusions are more difficult to generalize.



The most common psychological benefits cited in literature are reductions in stress and increases in focus. These benefits were found to occur when plants were within the same space as the person or people being studied, such as on a nearby desk. Most were presence or absence studies so they did not consider having artificial plants nearby. Although another study showed that there is a difference between people working with artificial plants versus real plants. They found that people making

artificial plant arrangements did not receive the same reduction of stress and a sense of enjoyment as those who repotted living plants. It is from this reduction in stress that some claim that plants improve happiness, creativity, and mental health. A study done on post-operative patients showed that having plants in their rooms improved their perceptions of their rooms and care which contributed to faster recoveries when compared to patients without plants in their rooms.



In addition to the psychological benefits of having plants in the same room as people, there are also physiological benefits. For example, increased pain tolerance and improved recovery from illness. There is also evidence to support that physically working with plants, such as repotting them, lowers heart rates and blood pressure. There are also claims that keeping plants nearby a bed will improve sleep through the improvement of air quality.



Plants definitely have an effect on air purification. Plants remove at least 59 known volatile organic compounds from the air, such as formaldehyde, carbon monoxide, carbon dioxide, and benzene. Plants may also negate cigarette smoke, although too much cigarette smoke may also clog the stomata of the leaves, harming the plants as well. There is also a growing trend in using plants to reduce road noise, lower interior air temperatures, balance humidity, and decrease dust.

With all these wonderfully positive effects, who wouldn't want to keep a few plants around?

